

WORLD BUSINESS TRAVEL INSURANCE TERMS AND CONDITIONS AS WELL AS CUSTOMER INFORMATION

001-2023





TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	GENERAL POLICY DEFINITIONS APPLICABLE TO ALL SECTIONS	6
2.	GENERAL POLICY CONDITIONS	9
3.	GENERAL CLAIMS PROVISIONS	12
4.	GENERAL POLICY EXCLUSIONS	15
5.	EXCLUSIONS APPLICABLE TO SECTION A, B	15
	EXEMPTION OF THE INSURER	
7.	DISPUTES, COMPLAINTS, CLAIMS PERIOD AND DATA PROTECTION	16
8.	INFORMATION ON PROFESSIONAL SECRECY AND PERSONAL DATA MANAGEMENT	17
	OPERATIVE TIMES	
	SECTION A – PERSONAL ACCIDENT	
11.	SECTION B – TRAVEL	31
12.	SECTION C – ADDITIONAL TRAVEL INSURANCE BENEFITS	41



WORLD BUSINESS TRAVEL INSURANCE

Product information document

Insurer: Colonnade Insurance S.A. Branch Office in Hungary **Insurance product: World Business Travel Insurance – WBC – 001-2023**

Complete information about the product is available in the detailed Insurance Terms and Conditions.

Terms ans Conditions: Colonnade World Business Travel Insurance 001-2023

The information provided in this insurance product information sheet is for information purposes only and all this does not constitute an offer.

What is this type of insurance?

World Business Travel Insurance



What the insurance covers?

B 60.	Sum Insured in HUF		
Benefits	Silver	Gold	Gold Extra
✓ Medical and Emergency travel expenses			
Including:			
Travel and Accommodation expenses for Family			
Member and Business Colleague	40 000 000	200 000 000	200 000 000
Emergency Dental treatment	155 000	200 000	200 000
✓ Rescue expenses			
Including:			
Repatriation of body and Personal effects	Unlimited	Unlimited	Unlimited
Funeral expenses outside Hungary	2 000 000	2 000 000	2 000 000
✓ Legal expenses	2 000 000	2 000 000	2 000 000
✓ Personal liability			
for bodily injury and property damage	20 000 000	50 000 000	50 000 000
✓ Personal property			
Including:	300 000	500 000	500 000
Baggage delay – in case of over 4 hours delay	200 000	200 000	200 000
Travel, Accommodation and Replacement costs in case			
of loss of personal documents, tickets, travel			
documents	200 000	200 000	200 000
✓ Money			
Including:			
travellers' cheques, travel tickets, fraudulent use of			
credit, debit or charge cards	200 000	200 000	200 000
✓ Cash	100 000	100 000	100 000
✓ Cancellation, curtailment and delay			
Travel and accommodation expenses up to:			
Including:	500 000	500 000	500 000



	15 000/hr	15 000/hr	15 000/hr
Travel delay up to:	max. 100	max. 100	max. 100
	000	000	000
✓ Missing a flight	100 000	100 000	100 000
	60 000/day	60 000/day	60 000/day
✓ Hi-Jack, Kidnap, Hostage	max. 420 000	max. 420 000	max. 420 000
✓ Assistance Services – Emergency Helpline 24/7			
Qualified Medical staff is available to provide Medical			
advice and referral, Arrangement of Direct Billing,			
Arrangement of Air Ambulance, Delivery of Emergency			
Medical supplies, Advice on lost luggage, passport,			
documents or tickets, Emergency message			
transmission, Arrangement of hotel accommodation,			
Arrangement of compassionate visit, Arrangement of			
return of minor children	Included	Included	Included
✓ Calls to emergency Helpline:	20 000	20 000	20 000
✓ Accidental death/disbaility	5 000 000	7 000 000	7 000 000
✓ Common carrier accidental death	3 000 000	6 000 000	6 000 000
			50 000/
✓ Car key insurance	-	-	200 000
			50 000/
✓ House key insurance			200 000
			9 000 / hr
✓ Parking costs			max. 45 000
			2 000 / hr
✓ Baby/child sitting costs			max. 45 000
-			9 000 / hr
✓ Dog and cat boarding costs			max. 45 000

You can find detailed information on the detailed terms of insurance in the relevant insurance terms and conditions.





What is not insured?

- X Ionising radiations or contamination by radioactivity from any nuclear fuel or from any nuclear waste from the combustion of nuclear fuel.
- X The radioactive toxic explosive or other hazardous properties of any explosive nuclear assembly or nuclear component thereof
- X The dispersal, application or the release of pathogenic or poisonous biological or chemical materials.
- ★ War (whether declared or not) unless agreed by the Insurer in writing .
- X Terrorism unless agreed by the Insurer in writing.
- X Intentional self-injury, suicide or attempted suicide, criminal act or attempts to commit a criminal act .
- X Flying except whilst travelling as a commercial passenger on a Scheduled Flight or charter flight .
- X An Accident proved to have occurred due to the influence of alcohol and/or any drug or drugs not prescribed by a medical practitioner and/or where any prescribed drugs have been taken contrary to manufacturer's instructions.
- X AIDS/HIV, or any sexually transmitted disease
- Active participation in any hazardous sport including parachuting, hangliding, para-sailing, off-piste skiing, scuba diving, potholing and bungee jumping unless otherwise agreed by Insurer in writing Service, training or duty with any military, police, militia or paramilitary organisation, unless otherwise agreed by Insurer in writing
- X Any Bodily Injury or Sickness that existed prior to the Period of Insurance
- for Bodily Injury sustained whilst or as a result of participating in any professional sport activities

You can find additional exemptions related to all insurance coverage are contained in the detailed Insurance Terms and Conditions.



Are there any restrictions on cover?

The Insurer will not pay any Benefit where Bodily Injury or death, Disability, or the incurring of Medical Expenses is the result of or is contributed to by:

- Sickness (not resulting from Bodily Injury), or
- any naturally occurring condition or degenerative process, or
- any gradually operating cause

You can find additional exemptions related to all insurance coverage are contained in the detailed Insurance Terms and Conditions.



What are my obligations?

Obligation to pay fees, communicate and notify changes.

Obligation to report claims and mitigate damages.

Obligation to give answers true to reality to the insurer's questions during the data provision.

Obligation to provide information about any change since the last communication.

Obligation to cooperate.

For detailed rules regarding the Insurer's service obligations, please read the relevant section of the Insurance Terms and Conditions.



Where am I covered?

24 hours, worldwide coverage outside Hungary



When and how do I pay?

By the payment deadline indicated on the fee request, by bank transfer



When does the cover start and end?

According to the Insurance Period indicated in the Insurance Policy

For detailed rules regarding the Insurer's service obligations, please read the relevant section of the Insurance Terms and Conditions.



How do I cancel the contract?

In writing, at least 30 days before the end of the Insurance Period



1. GENERAL POLICY DEFINITIONS APPLICABLE TO ALL SECTIONS

Certain words in this policy have a specific meaning. They have this specific meaning wherever they appear in the terms and conditions, schedule, payment tables or endorsements and are shown in *italic print*.

Accident

A sudden, unexpected external force outside the will of the Insured, which occurs within the scope of the Insurance contract and results in bodily injury to the Insured. The date of the Insurance event is the day of the occurrence of the Accident.

Any One Accident Limit

The maximum amount the *Insurer* will pay in the aggregate under this and any other personal accident insurance issued by the *Insurer* in the *Policyholder's* name in respect of all *Insured Persons* suffering *Accidental Bodily Injury* in the same *Accident* or series of *Accidents* contributed to, caused by, or consequent upon the same original event.

Annual Salary

The total gross basic annual salary excluding payments for overtime, commission or bonus payable by the Policyholder to the Insured Person at the date Bodily Injury is sustained. For weekly paid Insured Persons Annual Salary will be calculated by taking the average gross basic weekly salary of the Insured Person for the thirteen weeks prior to sustaining Bodily Injury and multiplying this amount by fifty-two.

Assistance Service

Colonnade's Emergency Assistance Service with Emergency Helpline: +36 1 460 1500 (24 Hour)

Associated Company

A company or organization of the Policyholder whose name has been advised to and accepted by the Insurer.

Beneficiary

In case of death of the Insured Person, the Beneficiary is, unless otherwise confirmed in writing by the Insured Person, a legal heir according to the laws of Hungary. For all other benefits, the Beneficiary is the Insured Person unless otherwise confirmed in writing by the Insured Person.

Bodily Injury

Injury to the body caused by an Accident which occurs during the Period of Insurance and not by any gradual cause. It does not include:

- Sickness, unless this results from injury to the body;
- post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD); or
- a psychological or psychiatric illness or condition except incurable insanity where such condition is a direct consequence of an Accident.

Business Trip

Any trip undertaken primarily for the purpose of the Policyholder's business which commences during the Period of Insurance and is scheduled to last for a maximum duration of 180 days unless agreed otherwise in writing by the Insurer. Non-business activities are covered during the duration of a Business Trip.

Carrier

While an Insured Person is travelling as a fare paying passenger on any land, sea or air vehicle licensed for the transportation of fare paying passengers.

Child

Any child of the Insured Person who is unmarried and under 19 years of age or 25 years of age if in full-time education.



Competent Supervisory Authority

National Bank of Hungary (Magyar Nemzeti Bank)

Daily Wage

For monthly paid Employees this will be calculated by dividing the Insured Persons Annual Salary by three hundred and sixty-five.

Daily Net Wage

For monthly paid Employees this will be calculated by dividing the Insured Persons Annual Salary by three hundred and sixty-five and by deducting the amount of personal income tax and other contributions to be paid by the Insured under the relevant law.

Deductible

An amount shown on the Schedule as a percentage, definite sum or number of days, which will be deducted from each claim payment for a specific benefit.

Employee

Any person employed by the Policyholder.

Insured Person

Any person shown in the Schedule as being an Insured Person. Cover applies until the end of the Period of Insurance or the date upon which the Insured Person ceases being an Employee of the Policyholder, whichever occurs first unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Insurer.

Insurer

Insurer means Colonnade Insurance S.A. Branch Office in Hungary (23-27. Váci út, Budapest, H-1134; Company registration number: Registry Court 01-17-000942; Phone number: +36 1 460 1400; Mailing address: 153 Pf., Budapest, H-1426, Hungary). Founder of Colonnade Insurance S.A. Branch Office in Hungary: Colonnade Insurance S.A. (1, Rue Jean Piret, L-2350 Luxemburg), registered by Registre de Commerce et des Sociétés, Luxemburg, register number: B 61605, licence issued by Grand-Duche de Luxemburg, Minister des Finances, Commissariat aux Assurances (L-1840 Luxemburg, Bureaux: 7, Boulevard Joseph II.) licence number: S 068/15.

Branch Office in Hungary has legal capacity, and it may acquire rights and undertake obligations at the expense of Colonnade Insurance S.A.

The solvency report is available at https://www.colonnade.hu/fizetokepessegrol-es-penzugyi-helyzetrol-szolo-jelentesekColonnade Insurance S.A.

Insurance Act

Act LXXXVIII of 2014 on the Business of Insurance and any amendments

Medical Practitioner

Any suitably qualified and registered Medical Practitioner other than:

- a) an Insured Person,
- **b)** a member of the immediate family of an Insured Person,
- c) an Employee.

Motor Vehicle Travel



While an *Insured Person* is getting in and out of, travelling in, loading or unloading, carrying out emergency road-side repairs to and re-fuelling a motor vehicle owned, hired by or leased to the *Policyholder*, or any vehicle temporarily replacing it.

Operative Time

The period of time during the Period of Insurance during which the Policyholder or an Insured Person is covered by this policy as outlined in the Schedule and described later in this policy wording (provided that the Insurer has commenced assuming the risk).

Partner

Is a person under age 80 who permanently living in the same household with the Insured Person but not legally related to.

Period of Insurance

The period shown in the Schedule, which is 1 year, unless the Insurer and the Policyholder agreed otherwise.

Permanent Country of Residence

A country in which an Insured Person resides or has resided for a period of 6 months or longer in the previous 12 months.

Policyholder

The insured company or organisation shown in the Schedule, who concludes the insurance policy and undertakes to pay the premium.

Schedule

The document showing details of the cover the Policyholder has bought.

Scheduled Flight

A flight which originates or ends at an internationally recognised airport according to the published schedule of an airline.

Scheduled Flight Accumulation Limit

The maximum amount the *Insurer* will pay in the aggregate under this and any other personal accident insurance issued by the *Insurer* in the *Policyholder*'s name in respect of all *Insured Persons* suffering *Bodily Injury* in the same *Scheduled Flight Accident* or series of *Scheduled Flight Accidents* contributed to, caused by, or consequent upon the same original event.

Sickness

Any fortuitous bodily illness or sickness, diagnosed during the Period of Insurance, or any illness or sickness for which the insured received treatment more than 12 months before the date coverage began. But excluding any illness or sickness which arises out of a condition or defect for which medical treatment was advised, sought out, or should have reasonably been sought out, or received within 12 months before the date coverage began.

Spouse

The Insured person's legal spouse who is above age of 18.

Sum Insured

The maximum amount of cover up to which the Policyholder or an Insured Person can claim.

Terrorism

An act, including threats of or actual force or violence by, of any person or group of persons, whether acting alone or on behalf of or in connection with any organisation or Government, committed for political, religious, ideological or ethical purposes or reasons including the intention to influence any government and/or to put the public or any section of the public in fear.

Usual and reasonable costs



Fees and charges where they are incurred, but not to include charges that would not have been paid if no insurance existed and excluding charges for medical treatment that is not medically necessary.

Trip

Any trip which commences during the *Period of Insurance* and is scheduled to last for a maximum duration of 180 days unless otherwise agreed in writing by the *Insurer*.

War

Any activity arising out of, or attempt to participate in, the use of military force between nations, civil war, revolution and invasion., insurrection, use of military power or usurpation of government or military power, intentional use of military force to intercept, prevent, or mitigate any known or suspected act of Terrorism.

2. GENERAL POLICY CONDITIONS

Associated companies

Subject to the Insurer's prior written consent, this policy will cover Associated Companies as long as a list of these companies has been provided to and accepted by the Insurer.

Obligation to provide information and report Changes in Risk

At the time of concluding the contract, the *Policyholder* shall provide information about the circumstances he knew or should have known, which is relevant in respect of undertaking the insurance.

The Policyholder must tell the Insurer immediately of any significant changes its business activities during the Period of Insurance, including any acquisition, establishment or disposal of companies or operations. The Policyholder or /and the Insured person shall report changes in written to the Insurer. The policy will cover such changes only with the prior written consent of the Insurer.

Change in Risk

The Policyholder must tell the Insurer immediately of any significant changes its business activities during the Period of Insurance, including any acquisition, establishment or disposal of companies or operations. The policy will cover such changes only with the prior written consent of the Insurer.

Start of risk assumption

The Insurer starts assume liability within the Period of Insurance, when the Insurance Premium is paid by the Policyholder, unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Policyholder and the Insurer.

Cancellation of Cover

The policy under these conditions is for an indefinite term. Within this, one period means one calendar year starting on the effective date shown in the Schedule as agreed by the by the Policyholder and Insurer.

The Insurer and the Policyholder can cancel this Policy under the Period of Insurance by giving written notice 30 days before the end of the Period of Insurance.

In case of cancellation the premium for the period up to the date when the cancellation takes effect will be calculated and any unearned portion of the premium paid will be returned. If the Policyholder cancels this policy the premium paid will be returned subject to a minimum retention by the Insurer of 100 000 HUF or one third of the annual premium, whichever the



greater, provided no claim has been paid or is payable and no incident has occurred which could give rise to a claim under this policy.

If the Insurer or the Policyholder does not make a written termination 30 days before the anniversary stating the opposite, the period of insurance will be automatically renewed with the last known number of the insured persons and sums insured and as such a new Period of Insurance commences.

An Insured Person cannot cancel this policy.

The Insurer may change the insurance premium once a year before the expiry of the Insurance Period.

In this case the Insurer shall notify the Policyholder about the change of the premium in writing 60 days before the expiry of the Insurance Period.

If the Policyholder does not accept the change in premium, he must notify the Insurer in writing at least 45 days before the expiry of the Insurance Period. In this case, the Insurance Contract shall continue at the same annual premium. This provision shall not affect the right of termination of the Contract by the Contracting Parties.

If the Policyholder fails to notify the Insurer in writing within 45 days before the expiry of the Insurance Period that he objects to the premium change, this shall be deemed as the acceptance of the premium change. In this case, the Insurer will send the Policyholder the amended Policy and the insurance contract will continue with the updated premium.

Data Protection

The Policyholder

- 1) confirms that the Policyholder provides all personal data of Insured Persons needed for the purpose of administering the cover under this policy (as defined by the Insurance Act) with the consent of the Insured Persons to whom the personal data refers;
- 2) acknowledges that the Insurer will process such personal data only for the purpose of administering the insurance provided under this policy and claims made under this policy for as long as any claim may be asserted against the Insurer.

Failure to comply with policy conditions

Where the Policyholder or an Insured Person does not comply with any obligation to act in a certain way specified in this policy, payment of the Policyholder or an Insured Person's recovery under any claim may be affected.

Fraud

Any fraud, deliberate dishonesty, or hiding information connected with a claim, will make this policy invalid. If the Insured Person hides any information connected with a claim, the Insurer may invalidate the claim.

Incorrect Information

In the event that important facts or information disclosed are shown to be incorrect, the *Insurer* may be exempted from its obligations under this policy.

Information provision

Within 14 days after the end of Period of Insurance (or earlier if requested by the Insurer) the Policyholder shall furnish the Insurer with the total number of Insured persons by occupational categories specified in the Schedule.

Law and Jurisdiction

This policy is a contract of insurance between the Policyholder and the Insurer. It will be governed by the laws of Hungary and will be subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of Hungarian Courts.

Notices



Any notice served by the Policyholder or an Insured Person under this policy must be sent to the following address unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Insurer:

The Accident and Health Manager

Colonnade Insurance S. A. Branch office in Hungary

1134 Budapest Váci út 23-27. Hungary

Any notice served by the Insurer shall be sent to the Policyholder's address as stated in the Schedule

Obligation to give responses

The *Policyholder* and *Insured Person* shall provide information by giving truthful responses to the *Insurer*. They must provide information about the legal basis and actual amount, and circumstances of the reported insured event to be verified by the Insurer. They must provide the necessary documents. If they will not provide necessary information or documents and because of it the occurrence of the insured event becomes impossible to ascertain, the Insurer shall not pay the benefit.

Other Insurances

If at the time of a claim there is another insurance policy in the Policyholder's name which covers the Policyholder or the Insured Person for the same expense or loss, the Insurer will only pay a proportion of the claim, determined in proportion to the cover provided by each of the policies, except for Accidental death and disability which are payable in full.

Other Interests

No person other than the Policyholder, Insured Person or Beneficiary is entitled to make a claim under this policy.

Premium

The Policyholder is liable to pay the Premium stated in the Schedule by the Premium Due Date as stated in the Schedule, unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Policyholder and the Insurer. Should the Policyholder fail to settle the insurance Premium on or before the due date, the Insurer shall be entitled to request payment in writing, by granting a 30-day grace period and also warning the Policyholder to the consequences of non-payment. The insurance contract shall terminate retroactively with effect of the original due date if the grace period expires without the Policyholder settling the insurance Premium, unless the Insurer takes legal action as to the enforcement of its claim before court without delay. In such case the Policyholder shall be entitled to request the Insurer to reactivate the insurance coverage within one hundred and twenty days from the date of termination of the insurance contract. The Insurer may reactivate the insurance coverage under the terms and conditions of the terminated contract on condition that the formerly due insurance premium is paid. Should the Policyholder fail to pay the due insurance Premium (premium installment) and the Insurer fail to send its request of payment as stated above, the contract shall terminate at the end of the insurance period.

Premium adjustment

The Premium adjustment is calculated on the basis of the difference between the estimated number of Insured Person (upon which shown on the *Schedule* was calculated) and the actual number of Insured Person (as provided by the *Policyholder*) The premium shall be calculated on pro rata basis.

The *Insurer* shall waive the Premium adjustment if it is less than 50.000.- HUF and less than 10% of the Premium shown on the *Schedule*. If not, the Premium adjustment shall be due and payable to the *Insurer* or *Policyholder* within 30 days after the end of *Period of Insurance*.

Premium under this Policy (Premium shown on the Schedule plus Premium adjustment) shall not be less than 50.000.-HUF



or one third of the total Premium shown on the Schedule, whichever the greater.

Reasonable Care

The Policyholder and each Insured Person must take all reasonable steps to avoid and/or minimise any loss or damage and must also make every reasonable effort to recover any property covered by this policy which has been lost or stolen.

Rules of delivery

Documents, information or statements related to the conclusion, management and possible termination of the insurance contract, service request sent by the Insurer shall be considered delivered on the following dates:

- (a) in the case of delivery in person or by runner, when the delivery is certified by the given party;
- (b) in the case of a postal consignment, when its delivery is verified, with the fact that the consignment is returned from the address of the other party with the indication "unknown", "moved", "not received", then the day of the consignment's return is the day of delivery, while in the case of the return of congignment is marked "not searched for", the 5th (fifth) working day after the day of the second delivery attempt;
- (c) in the case of electronic way (e-mail), it shall be deemed to have been received at the time when it was verifiably sent by the Insurer to the e-mail address provided by the policyholder.

Sanctions Exclusion

The Insurer shall not be deemed to provide cover and the Insurer shall not be liable to pay any claim or provide any benefit hereunder to the extent that the provision of such cover, payment of such claim or provision of such benefit would expose the Insurer, its parent company or its ultimate controlling entity to any sanction, prohibition or restriction under United Nations, European Union and any other body resolutions or the trade or economic sanctions, laws or regulations.

3. GENERAL CLAIMS PROVISIONS

1) Claims Evidence

The Policyholder, Insured Person or Beneficiary must provide at its or his or her own expense any documents or evidence (including post-mortem examinations) to the Insurer in support of a claim.

The Insurer may request the documents listed in point 4.

2) Claims Notification

The *Policyholder, Insured Person* or *Beneficiary* must tell the *Insurer* as soon as possible of any potential claim and in any case within 30 days from the date of the event giving rise to a claim, but notice of death must be given immediately. If they do not report the occurrence of the insured event within the time limit determined in the contract, and as a consequence of the delay, it becomes impossible to ascertain the relevant circumstances, the Insurer's obligation shall not arise.

3) Medical examination

The Insurer may request an Insured Person to undergo medical examinations in connection with any claim at the Insurer's expense.

In case of a claim the following documents shall be provided to the Insurer

General documents:

- Completed and duly signed claim request form (policy number, address, data needed for the transfer of payments)
- Employer's certificate if the employee is covered by a company group insurance;



- Medical documentation (ambulant sheet containing the diagnose of the disease/sickness, final report of the hospital, treatment sheet, histological findings, contact details of the doctor, medical case history, medical documentation of the PCP about any disease/sickness or accident preceding the travel, certification issued by the doctor about the expected recovery date, sick allowance documents, medical documentation stating the extent of the disability, decision of National Medical Expert Institute, medical expert opinion),
- Invoices (invoices about the hospitalization; invoices about the medicaments and the transportation of the patients that are required for the assessment of the insurance benefits, payment certificate, invoice about the issuance of the official documents; invoice about the reparation of baggage, invoice of accommodation, flight booking, taxi, phone, or fuel or any other invoice which proofs the claim)
- Policy report (if available), or other official report/report of any other authority (if available);
- Documents certifying the travel (booking, visa, boarding pass, baggage ticket, copy of the passport stamp, In case of travelling with car, declaration about the exact date of departure)
- Copy of the bank statement, any other certificate of the money withdraw;
- Description of the accident, or event including the names of possible eyewitnesses;

Documents requested in relation to the coverages beside the General documents:

In case of accidental death:

- Death certificate, autopsy report, medical certificate proving the reason of the death;
- Certificate of inheritance, Grant of probate; decision or record of an official procedure (if any);

Funeral expenses:

- invoices proving the cost of funeral
- Document certifying the payment of the expense(s)

Permanent Disability (total or partial) due to an accident:

- Medical documentation stating the extent of the disability, decision of National Medical Expert Institute, medical expert opinion;
- Invoices about retraining expenses,
- certification of the retraining institution on the training and the participation;
- invoice of wheelchair expense

Accidental death in a plane crash:

- Certification of the airline company that the Insured was on the passenger list and travelled on the plane;
- Certification of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs about the plane crash;

Personal belongings:

- Detailed description about the lost or damage of the baggage;
- 'Passenger Irregularity Report', certification or statement of the airline/transportation company about the damage, lost or injury,
- Certification of the airline/transportation company about the indemnification paid to the passenger,
- Detailed list of the lost and damaged items, containing the purchase price and the date of purchase, Invoices certifying the purchase (if available)
- In case of any damage: invoice about the reparation, or statement that damaged item cannot be repaired,

Money:

documents certifying the financial loss, certification of the possession;

Cash:

certification of the cash withdrawal and the money exchange;



Baggage delay:

- 'Passenger Irregularity Report', certification or statement of the airline/transportation company about the damage, lost or injury,
- baggage ticket
- Invoices certifying the necessary purchase abroad
- certification of receipt of the baggage containing the date, time and name of the passenger

Flight delay or cancellation, air-route change:

- Airline's/transportation company's certificate about the delay or cancellation,
- Ticket of the original flight
- Boarding pass or ticket of the new departure
- Receipts of purchases or costs incurred due to the delay/cancellation with the new boarding pass; flight number, destination country and city where the flight was delayed or cancelled

Cancellation of the trip:

- Document certifying the reason of cancellation (such as medical documentation, etc.);
- Original of the ticket reservation,
- invoice about the ticket;
- Certification of payments of the items that can be reimbursed from other sources (for example reimbursement of the airline company, refund of the advance payments of booked services, etc.);

Legal costs:

- Certification of the power of attorney
- certification of the arrest and its circumstances;
- invoice of the incurred legal cost
- Invoices of the incurred expenses

Bail bond:

Certification of the amount of the bail;

Personal liability insurance:

- Power of Attorney;
- medical documentation of the third party
- invoices of the third party's medical expenses, funeral expenses,
- invoices of the legal costs

Liability insurance:

- description of the extent of the damage in case of material damage;
- expert opinion of the loss adjustor
- opinion of the service center that the damaged good/thing cannot be repaired;
- invoice of the repair

Hijacking, kidnapping, hostage taking:

• If appropriate, requesting the reports, denunciations, decisions and further statements of the acting authorities,

Please also note that the above list was prepared on the basis of the *Insurer*'s claim experiences, the typical damages and claims. Therefore, in case an exceptional or untypical damage/claim will occur that can be evidenced only by enclosing additional or other documents/means of proof that vary from the above, the Insurer also reserves the right to request the aforementioned documents.



In such cases the Insurer undertakes to inform the insured/claimant or their representatives about the requested documents or means of proof within 8 days from the claim notification.

In case a certain document is not available to the *Insurer*, or the enclosed documents are in contradiction or may raise further issues that need clarification, the *Insurer* reserves the right to request other documents, information or means of proof that are not listed above.

4. GENERAL POLICY EXCLUSIONS

The Insurer will not pay any claim which is directly or indirectly caused by or contributed to or arising from:

- 1) Ionising radiations or contamination by radioactivity from any nuclear fuel or from any nuclear waste from the combustion of nuclear fuel;
- 2) The radioactive toxic explosive or other hazardous properties of any explosive nuclear assembly or nuclear component thereof;
- 3) The dispersal, application or the release of pathogenic or poisonous biological or chemical materials;
- 4) War (whether declared or not) unless agreed by the Insurer in writing;
- 5) Terrorism unless agreed by the Insurer in writing;
- 6) Intentional self-injury, suicide or attempted suicide, criminal act or attempts to commit a criminal act;
- 7) Flying except whilst travelling as a commercial passenger on a Scheduled Flight or charter flight;
- 8) An Accident proved to have occurred due to the influence of alcohol and/or any drug or drugs not prescribed by a medical practitioner and/or where any prescribed drugs have been taken contrary to manufacturer's instructions;
- 9) AIDS/HIV, or any sexually transmitted disease;
- 10) Active participation in any hazardous sport including parachuting, hang-gliding, para-sailing, off-piste skiing, scuba diving, potholing and bungee jumping unless otherwise agreed by Insurer in writing Service, training or duty with any military, police, militia or paramilitary organisation, unless otherwise agreed by Insurer in writing
- 11) Any Bodily Injury or Sickness that existed prior to the Period of Insurance.
- 12) for Bodily Injury sustained whilst or as a result of participating in any professional sport activities.

5. EXCLUSIONS APPLICABLE TO PERSONAL ACCIDENT SECTION

- 1) The Insurer will not pay any Benefit where Bodily Injury or death, Disability, or the incurring of Medical Expenses is the result of or is contributed to by:
 - a) Sickness (not resulting from Bodily Injury), or
 - b) any naturally occurring condition or degenerative process, or
 - c) Any gradually operating cause
- 2) The Insurer will pay the following benefits only to an Insured Person when she/he reaches 80 years of age: Accidental death, Disability, Hospital Cash due to accident. The benefit will be reduced to 20% of the Sum Insured shown on the Schedule or 10.000.000.-HUF whichever is less.

6. EXEMPTION OF THE INSURER

The Insurer shall be exempt from the service obligation if:

- The Insured's death is caused by the beneficiary's illegal, intended or gross negligent behavior,
- If it is proven, that the accident was caused by the Insured Person's illegal, intended, or gross negligent behaviour,



An accident will be caused as a consequence of gross negligent behaviour of the Insured Person, if the accident happened:

in connection with the influence of alcohol of the Insured Person's (higher than 0.8% alcohol in the blood), during
driving by the Insured Person without driving licence, or driving under the influence of alcohol or
In connection with the influence of drug of the Insured Person

7. DISPUTES, COMPLAINTS, CLAIMS PERIOD AND DATA PROTECTION

The *Insurer* will make every effort to ensure that the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* receives a good standard of service. Should any complaint arise with regard to the services or the fulfilment of the insurance contract, we undertake the obligation to inform our client on the right to submit a complaint in writing to the Colonnade Insurance S.A. Hungarian Branch Office via post, e-mail or facsimile (postal address: 1426 Budapest, Pf. 153.; telefax: 06 1 460 1499; e-mail: info@colonnade.hu, web page: https://colonnade.hu/panaszbejelentes) and in person or via telephone at the Customer Service of the Insurance Company during opening hours (address: 1134 Budapest, Váci út 23-27.; telefonszám: 06 1 460 1400).

The Insurance Company shall send its answer in writing to the complainant within 30 (thirty) days of receipt of the complaint. In case of the rejection of the complaint or if the 30 day period for the examination of the complaint prescribed by law as the deadline for response ends abortively, the client qualifying as a consumer (natural person acting for the accomplishment of aims outside the scope of their own occupation and economic activity) shall be entitled to file a complaint to the following organizations:

- Financial Arbitration Board

In the event of a dispute related to the conclusion or the fulfilment of the insurance contract, the consumer may submit a request to the Financial Arbitration Board (registered office: 1013 Budapest, Krisztina krt. 55.; costumer service: 1122 Budapest, Krisztina krt. 6.; mailing address: 1525 Budapest BKKP Pf.: 172.; tel.: +36-80-203-776; e-mail: ugyfelszolgalat@mnb.hu).

- Hungarian National Bank

The Supervisory Authority is the Hungarian National Bank. In case of violation of consumer protection provisions, the consumer may submit a request to the Magyar Nemzeti Bank (mailing address: Magyar Nemzeti Bank, 1534 Budapest BKKP Pf.: 777.; tel.: +36-80-203-776; e-mail: ugyfelszolgalat@mnb.hu).

- Litigation

In the event of a dispute concerning the conclusion or the fulfilment of the insurance contract, the consumer may also apply to the Court.

In case of the rejection of the complaint or if the 30 day period for the examination of the complaint prescribed by law as the deadline for response ends abortively, the client not qualifying as a consumer may apply to the Court. In this case, the lawsuit must be filed against the Hungarian Branch of Colonnade Insurance S.A. before a Hungarian court with jurisdiction and competence.

The Insurer's complaint handling policy can be viewed at the Customer Service and is also available at the following address: htp://www.colonnade.hu.

The language of client declaration and communication

The contact and information between the *Insurer* and *Insured Person* occurs in Hungarian, and information shall be made available free of charge.



Claims Period

The period within which a claim under this policy may be made is two years. This period begins when the claim arising out of the policy occurs.

Derogation from the provision of the Civil Code

Limitation period of any claims arising out of the Insurance contract shall lapse after two (2) years from the due date which is a derogation from section 6:22§ of the Act V of 2013 on the Civil Code. Any previous contractual / business practices, habits of the parties, or the common contractual practice of the insurance business shall not become part of the contract which is a derogation from section 6:63 § of the Act V of 2013 on the Civil Code.

8. INFORMATION ON PROFESSIONAL SECRECY AND PERSONAL DATA

Insurance secret shall mean all data - other than classified information - in the possession of insurance companies, reinsurance companies and insurance intermediaries that pertain to the personal circumstances and financial situations (or business affairs) of their clients (including claimants), and the contracts of clients with insurance companies and reinsurance companies.

Insurance and reinsurance companies are entitled to process the insurance secrets of clients only to the extent that they relate to the relevant insurance contract, with its creation and registration, and to the service. Processing of such data shall take place only to the extent necessary for the conclusion, amendment and maintenance of the insurance contract and for the evaluation of claims arising from the contract or for any other purpose specified in the Insurance Act.

Insurance and reinsurance companies shall obtain the data subject's prior consent for processing data for purposes other than what is contained in Subsection (1) Section 135 of Act LXXXVIII of 2014 (Insurance Act). The client shall not suffer any disadvantage if the consent is not granted, nor shall be given any advantage if it is granted.

Unless otherwise provided for by law, the owners, directors and employees of insurance and reinsurance companies, and all other persons having access to insurance secrets in any way during their activities in insurance-related matters shall be subject to the obligation of professional secrecy without any time limitation.

According to the Act on the Processing and Protection of Personal Data in the Field of Medicine (hereinafter referred to as "PDFM"), insurance companies shall be authorized to process any data pertaining to the medical condition of clients only for those 3 reasons set out in Subsection (1) of Section 135 of the Insurance Act, in accordance with the provisions of PDFM and only in possession of the express written consent of the data subject.

Insurance secrets may only be disclosed to third parties:

- a) under the express prior written consent of the insurance or reinsurance company's client to whom they pertain, and this consent shall precisely specify the insurance secrets that may be disclosed;
- **b)** if there is no obligation of professional secrecy under the Insurance Act;
- c) if the certification body, including its subcontractor, hired by an insurance or reinsurance company, received such confidential information in carrying out the certification process.

The requirement of confidentiality concerning insurance secrets shall not apply to:

- a) the Authority in exercising its designated functions;
- b) the investigating authority and the public prosecutor's office after ordering the investigation;
- c) the court of law in connection with criminal cases, civil actions or non-contentious proceedings, and administrative actions, including the experts appointed by the court, and the independent court bailiff, the administrator acting in



bankruptcy proceedings, the temporary administrator, extraordinary administrator, liquidator acting in liquidation proceedings in connection with a case of judicial enforcement, the principal creditor in debt consolidation procedures of natural persons, the Családi Csődvédelmi Szolgálat (Family Bankruptcy Protection Service), the family administrator, the court;

- d) notaries public, including the experts they have appointed, in connection with probate cases;
- e) the tax authority in the cases referred to in Subsection (2);
- f) the national security service when acting in an official capacity,
- g) the Gazdasági Versenyhivatal (Hungarian Competition Authority) acting in an official capacity;
- h) guardians acting in an official capacity,
- i) the government body in charge of the healthcare system in the case defined in Subsection (2) of Section 108 of Act CLIV of 1997 on Health Care;
- j) bodies authorized to use secret service means and to conduct covert investigations if the conditions prescribed in specific other act are provided for;
- k) the reinsurer and in case of co-insurance, the insurers underwriting the risk,
- I) with respect to data transmitted as governed by law, the bureau of insurance policy records maintaining the central policy records, the claims registry body operating the central claims history register, furthermore, the national transport authority and the Central Office for Administrative and Electronic Public Services in respect of any official affairs related to road traffic management tasks concerning motor vehicles not covered by the register [while upon receipt of a written request from a body or person referred to in Paragraphs a)-j), n) and s) of Subsection (1) of Section 138 of the Insurance Act indicating the name of the client or the description of the insurance contract, the type of data requested and the purpose of and the grounds for requesting data, with the exception that the bodies or persons referred to in Paragraphs p)-s) are required to indicate only the type of data requested and the purpose and grounds for requesting it. An indication of the statutory provision granting authorization for requesting data shall be treated as verification of the purpose and legal grounds.
- **m)** the receiving insurance company with respect to insurance contracts conveyed under a portfolio transfer arrangement, as provided for by the relevant agreement;
- n) with respect to the information required for settlement and for the enforcement of compensation claims, and also for the conveyance of these among one another, the body operating the Compensation Fund and/or the Claims Guarantee Fund, the National Bureau, the correspondent, the Information Centre, the Claims Organization, claims representatives and claims adjustment representatives, or the responsible party if wishing to access in exercising the right of self-determination the particulars of the other vehicle that was involved in the accident from the accident report for the purpose of settlement;
- o) the outsourcing service provider with respect to data supplied under outsourcing contracts; the tax auditor in respect to data supplied under tax audit agreements [while, upon receipt of a written request from a body or person referred to in Paragraphs a)-j), n) and s) of Subsection (1) of Section 138 of the Insurance Act indicating the name of the client or the description of the insurance contract, the type of data requested and the purpose of and the grounds for requesting data, with the exception that the bodies or persons referred to in Paragraphs p)-s) are required to indicate only the type of data requested and the purpose and grounds for requesting it. An indication of the statutory provision granting authorization for requesting data shall be treated as verification of the purpose and legal grounds.]
- **p)** third-country insurance companies and insurance intermediaries in respect of their branches, if they are able to satisfy the requirements prescribed by Hungarian law in connection with the management of each datum and the country in which the third-country insurance company is established has regulations on data protection that conform to the requirements prescribed by Hungarian law;
- q) the commissioner of fundamental rights when acting in an official capacity;
- r) the Nemzeti Adatvédelmi és Információszabadság Hatóság (the National Authority for data Protection and Freedom



of Information) when acting in an official capacity;

- the insurance company in respect of the bonus-malus system and the bonus-malus rating, and the claims record and the bonus-malus rating in the cases specified in the decree on the detailed rules for the verification of casualties, upon receipt of a written request from a body or person referred to in Paragraphs a)-j), n) and s) of Section 138 of the Insurance Act indicating the name of the client or the description of the insurance contract, the type of data requested and the purpose of and the grounds for requesting data, with the exception that the bodies or persons referred to in Paragraphs p)-s) are required to indicate only the type of data requested and the purpose and grounds for requesting it. An indication of the statutory provision granting authorization for requesting data shall be treated as verification of the purpose and legal grounds;
- t) the agricultural damage survey body, the agricultural administration body, the agricultural damage compensation body, and the institution delegated to conduct economic assessments under the supervision of the ministry directed by the minister in charge of the agricultural sector in respect of insured persons claiming any aid for the payment of agricultural insurance premiums;
- u) the authority maintaining a register of liquidator companies.

Pursuant to Paragraph e) of Subsection (1) of Section 138 of the Insurance Act, there shall be no confidentiality obligation concerning insurance secrets in connection with tax matters where the insurance company is required by law to disclose specific information to the tax authority upon request and/or to disclose data concerning any payment made under an insurance contract that is subject to tax liability.

The requirement of confidentiality concerning insurance secrets shall not apply to financial institutions stipulated by the Act on Credit Institutions and Financial Enterprises with regard to an insurance contract related to any receivable arising out of financial service, provided that the financial institution submits its request in writing to the insurance company which contains the name of the client or the insurance contract, all types of data requested, the purpose of the information request and its title.

The disclosure made by the insurance company to the tax authority in compliance with the obligation prescribed in Sections 43/B-43/C of Act XXXVII of 2013 on International Administrative Cooperation in Matters of Taxation and Other Compulsory Payments (hereinafter referred to as "IACA") in accordance with Act XIX of 2014 on the Promulgation of the Agreement between the Government of Hungary and the Government of the United States of America to Improve International Tax Compliance and to Implement FATCA, and on the Amendment of Certain Related Acts (hereinafter referred to as "FATCA Act") shall not be construed as violation of insurance secrets.

Insurance and reinsurance companies shall be authorized to disclose the personal data of clients in the cases and to the agencies indicated in Subsections (1) and (6) of Section 138 and in Sections 137, and 140 of the Insurance Act.

The obligation of insurance secrecy shall apply to the employees of the agencies specified in Subsection (1) of Section 138 of the Insurance Act beyond the purview of any legal process.

Insurance and reinsurance companies shall be required to supply information forthwith where so requested in writing by the national security service, the public prosecutor or the investigating authorities under the prosecutor's consent if there is any suspicion that an insurance transaction is associated with:

- a) misuse of narcotic drugs, illegal possession of new psychoactive substances, acts of terrorism, criminal misuse of explosives or blasting agents, criminal misuse of firearms and ammunition, money laundering, or any felony offense committed in criminal conspiracy or within the framework of a criminal organization under Act IV of 1978 in force until 30 June 2013,
- **b)** unlawful drug trafficking, possession of narcotic drugs, inciting substance abuse, aiding in the manufacture or production of narcotic drugs, illegal possession of new psychoactive substances, acts of terrorism, failure to report a terrorist act, terrorist financing, criminal misuse of explosives or blasting agents, criminal misuse of firearms and



ammunition, money laundering, or any felony offense committed in criminal conspiracy or within the framework of a criminal organization under the Criminal Code.

The obligation of confidentiality concerning insurance secrets shall not apply where an insurance or reinsurance company complies with the obligation of notification prescribed in the Act on the Implementation of Restrictive Measures Imposed by the European Union Relating to Liquid Assets and Other Financial Interests.

The disclosure of the group examination report to the dominating member of the financial group during the supervisory oversight proceedings in the case of group supervision shall not constitute a breach of confidentiality concerning insurance secrets and trade secrets.

The disclosure of information provided in compliance with the Act LXXXVIII of 2014, Section 164/B shall not be construed a breach of insurance secrets.

The obligation to keep insurance secrets shall not apply when:

- a) a Hungarian law enforcement agency makes a written request for information that is considered insurance secret in order to fulfil the written requests made by a foreign law enforcement agency pursuant to an international agreement;
- b) the national financial intelligence unit makes a written request for information that is considered insurance secret acting within its powers conferred under the Act on the Prevention and Combating of Money Laundering and Terrorist Financing or in order to fulfil the written requests made by a foreign financial intelligence unit.

It shall not constitute a violation of insurance secrecy where an insurance or reinsurance company supplies information to a third-country insurance or reinsurance company or a third-country data processing agency:

- a) if the client to whom such information pertains (hereinafter referred to as "data subject") has given his prior written consent, or
- b) if in the absence of the data subject's consent the data is disclosed within the scope, for the purposes and on the legal grounds specified by law, and the level of protection available in the third-country satisfies either of the requirements prescribed in Subsection (2) of Section 8 of Act CXII of 2011 on the Right of Informational Self-Determination and on Freedom of Information (hereinafter referred to as "Info Act").
 - The provisions governing data disclosure within the domestic territory shall be observed when sending data that is treated as an insurance secret to another Member State.

The following shall not be construed a breach of insurance secrecy:

- a) the disclosure of data compilations from which the clients' personal or business data cannot be identified;
- b) in respect of branches, transfer of data for the purpose of supervisory activities to the supervisory authority of the country where the registered address (main office) of the foreign-registered company is located, if such transfer is in compliance with the agreement between the Hungarian and the foreign supervisory authorities;
- c) disclosure of information, other than personal data, to the minister for legislative purposes and in connection with the completion of impact assessments;
- **d)** the disclosure of data in order to comply with the provisions contained in the Act on the Supplementary Supervision of Financial Conglomerates.
- (2) Insurance and reinsurance companies may not refuse to disclose the data specified in Subsection (1) of Section 141 of the Insurance Act on the grounds of protection of insurance secrets.

The personal data indicated in the data transfer records and the data covered by Section 136 of the Insurance Act, or the data treated as special data under the Info Act shall be deleted, respectively, after five years and twenty years following the date of disclosure.

The insurance or reinsurance company shall not be authorized to notify the data subject when data is disclosed pursuant to Paragraphs b), f) and j) of Subsection (1) of Section 138 or Subsection (6) of Section 138 of the Insurance Act.



Insurance and reinsurance companies shall be entitled to process personal data during the life of the insurance or reinsurance contract or other contractual relation, and as long as any claim can be asserted in connection with the insurance, reinsurance or contractual relation.

Insurance and reinsurance companies shall be entitled to process personal data relating to any unconcluded insurance or reinsurance contract as long as any claim can be asserted in connection with the failure of the contract.

Insurance and reinsurance companies shall be required to delete all personal data relating to their current or former clients or to any frustrated contract in connection with which the data in question is no longer required, or the data subject has not given consent, or if it is lacking the legal grounds for processing such data.

(3) Within the meaning of the Insurance Act, the processing of data related to deceased persons shall be governed by the statutory provision on the processing of personal data. The rights of a deceased person in terms of data processing may be exercised by the heir or by the person named as the beneficiary in the insurance contract.

Trade secrets of insurance companies and reinsurance companies

Insurance and reinsurance companies and their owners, any proposed acquirer of a share in an insurance or reinsurance company, as well as the senior executives, non-management officers and employees, agents of insurance or reinsurance companies shall keep any trade secrets made known to them in connection with the operation of the insurance or reinsurance company confidential without any time limitation.

The obligation of confidentiality prescribed in Section 144 of the Insurance Act shall not apply to the following in exercising their designated functions:

- a) the Authority;
- **b)** the national security service;
- c) the Állami Számvevőszék (State Audit Office);
- d) the Gazdasági Versenyhivatal (Hungarian Competition Authority);
- **e)** the internal oversight agency tasked by the Government, which controls the legality and propriety of the use of central budget funds;
- f) property administrators;
- g) the Információs Központ (Information Center);
- h) the agricultural damage survey body, the agricultural damage compensation body, the agricultural administration body, and the institution delegated to conduct economic assessments under the supervision of the ministry directed by the minister in charge of the agricultural sector in respect of insured persons claiming any aid for the payment of agricultural insurance premiums.

The disclosure made by an insurance company to the tax authority in compliance with the obligation prescribed in Sections 43/B-43/C of the IACA in accordance with the FATCA Act shall not be construed as violation of trade secrets.

(3) The disclosure of information by the Authority to the European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority (hereinafter referred to as "EIOPA") as provided for in Regulation (EU) No. 1094/2010 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 November 2010 establishing a European Supervisory Authority (European Insurance and Occupational Pensions Authority), amending Decision No. 716/2009/EC and repealing Commission Decision 2009/79/EC (hereinafter referred to as "Regulation 1094/2010/EU") shall not be construed as violation of trade secrets.

The obligation of confidentiality prescribed in Section 144 of the Insurance Act shall not apply to:

- a) the investigating authority and the public prosecutor's office after ordering the investigation;
- b) the court of law in connection with criminal cases, civil actions and non-contentious proceedings, and the judicial review of administrative decisions, including the experts appointed by the court, and the independent court bailiff in connection with a case of judicial enforcement, and to the court in local government debt consolidation procedures.



- (5) The disclosure of information by the Authority to the minister in charge of the money, capital and insurance markets on insurance and reinsurance companies, enabling individual identification, for legislative purposes and in connection with the completion of impact assessments shall not be construed a breach of trade secrecy.
- (6) The disclosure of information by the Information Centre in an official capacity shall not be construed a breach of trade secrecy.

The person acquiring any trade secrets shall keep them confidential without any time limitation.

By virtue of the obligation of secrecy, no facts, information, know-how or data within the sphere of trade secrets may be disclosed to third parties beyond the scope defined in the Insurance Act without the consent of the insurance or reinsurance company, or the client concerned, or used beyond the scope of official responsibilities.

The person acquiring any trade secrets may not use such for his own benefit or for the benefit of a third person, whether directly or indirectly, or to cause any disadvantage to the insurance or reinsurance company affected, or its clients.

In the event of dissolution of an insurance or reinsurance company without succession, the business documents managed by the insurance or reinsurance company and the documents containing trade secrets may be used for archival research conducted after sixty years of their origin.

Any information that is declared by the Info Act to be information of public interest or public information, and as such is rendered subject to disclosure may not be withheld on the grounds of being treated as a trade secret or insurance secret. Other matters relating to insurance secrets and trade secrets shall be governed by the relevant provisions of the Hungarian Civil Code.

Data management relating to data exchange between Insurance Companies

In discharging the obligations delegated by law, or fulfilling their contractual commitments, in order to provide services in compliance with the relevant legislation or as contracted, and to prevent insurance fraud, the Insurance Company shall - in order to protect the interest of risk groups of insureds - have the right to make a request to another insurance company from 1 January, 2015 with respect to data processed by this insurance company and referred to in Subsections (3)-(5) of Section 149 of the Insurance Act in accordance with Subsection (1) of Section 135 thereof, taking into account the unique characteristics of insurance products affected. The request shall contain the information necessary for the identification of the person, property or right defined therein, it shall specify the type of data requested and the purpose of the request. Making a request and complying with one shall not be construed a breach of insurance secrecy.

In this context the Insurance Company may request the following data from other insurance companies:

Data listed in Paragraphs a) to e) of Subsection 3 of Section 149 of the Insurance Act relating to the conclusion and performance of the insurance contracts pertaining to the insurance class stipulated in points 1 and 2 of Section A of Annex 1 of the Insurance Act;

Data listed in Paragraphs a) to e) of Subsection 4 of Section 149 of the Insurance Act relating to the conclusion and performance of the insurance contracts pertaining to the insurance class stipulated in points 5, 6, 7, 8, 9, 16, 17 and 18 of Section A of Annex 1 of the Insurance Act; and

Data listed in Paragraphs a) to c) of Subsection 5 of Section 149 of the Insurance Act relating to the conclusion and performance of the insurance contracts in case of the prior consent of the claimant pertaining to the insurance class stipulated in points 11, 12, and 13 of Section A of Annex 1 of the Insurance Act.

The requested insurance company shall make available to the requesting Insurance Company the data requested in due compliance with the law, inside the time limit specified in the request, or failing this, within fifteen (15) days from the date



of receipt of the request.

The requesting Insurance Company shall be allowed to process data obtained through the request for a period of ninety (90) days from the date of receipt. If the data obtained by the requesting Insurance Company through the request is necessary for the enforcement of that Insurance Company's lawful interest, the time limit specified above for data processing shall be extended until the enforceable conclusion of the procedure opened for the enforcement of such claim.

If the data obtained by the requesting Insurance Company through the request for the enforcement of the insurance company's lawful interest, and the procedure for the enforcement of such claim is not opened inside a period of one (1) year after the data is received, such data may be processed for a period of one (1) year from the date of receipt. The requesting Insurance Company shall inform the client affected by the request concerning this request and also if the request is satisfied, on the data to which it pertains, at least once during the period of insurance cover.

If the client asks for information regarding his data in accordance with the Info Act and the requesting insurance company no longer has the data to which the request pertains having regard to Subsections 8-10 of Section 149 of the Insurance Act, the client shall be informed thereof.

The requesting Insurance Company shall not be allowed to connect the data obtained through the request relating to an interest insured, with data it has obtained or processed, for purposes other than the above. The requested insurance company shall be responsible for the correctness and relevance of the data indicated in the request."

Information on handling of personal data

Data controller: Colonnade Insurance S.A. Contact details of the data protection officer:

email: dpo@colonnade.hu, Phone number: (06-1) 460-1400, Mailing address: 1426 Budapest, Pf.:153

Categories of processed data:

personal data: any information relating to an identified or identifiable natural person ('data subject'); an identifiable natural person is one who can be identified, directly or indirectly, in particular by reference to an identifier such as a name, place and time of birth, an identification number, address, an online identifier

special data: medical data

Purpose of data processing

The Insurance Company has the right to process confidential insurance information of clients in relation to the insurance contract, its establishment, its registry and the service provided. Processing of such data shall take place only to the extent necessary for the conclusion, amendment and maintenance of the insurance contract and for the evaluation of claims arising from the contract or for any other purpose specified in the Act LXXXVIII of 2014.

Data processing purposes include ensuring to comply with restrictive economic measures and anti-money laundering and terrorist financing obligations imposed by the United Nations, the European Union, or other relevant organisations.

Contracts established online via colonnade.hu are subject to the Act XXV of 2005 and to the Act CVIII of 2001, thus the purpose of data processing includes proving the compliance with the obligation to provide consumer information; proving the establishment of the contract; establishing, modifying and monitoring the fulfilment of a service provisioning contract in relation to the information society; billing for the services provided under the contract; and enforcing the related claims. The Insurance Company's data processing is either based on the establishment of the contract, or on the voluntary consent made by the client during the submission of claims, service requests, information requests regarding the contract. If transferring the medical data of a client outside the European Union is necessary in order to protect the vital interests of the data subject regarding a travel insurance contract, the Insurance Company shall inform the data subject of the transfer.

The Insurance Company processes personal data obtained during complaint handling to comply with the Act LXXXVIII of 2014, Section 159, and keeps a record of its clients' complaints, and of actions taken to remedy these complaints. The Insurance



Company's data processing is based on this provision of the Act LXXXVIII of 2014.

According to the above cited paragraph of the Act LXXVIII of 2014, if the complaints are handled by telephone, the Insurance Company shall record the conversation between the Insurance Company and the client.

Period of data processing

Insurance company shall be entitled to process personal data – medical data – concerning insurance secrets during the life of the insurance contract, and other contractual relation, as long as any claim can be asserted in connection with the contractual relation. Insurance company shall be entitled to process personal data relating to any unconcluded insurance contract as long as any claim can be asserted in connection with the failure of the contract. According to the Act C of 2000 on accounting Section 169, the accounting records in relation to the establishment of the insurance contract, its registry and the insurance services are retained by the Insurance Company for eight years.

The Insurance Company handles the information received from other insurance companies during data exchanges with the conditions and within the time periods set out in the "Data protection in relation to data exchanges between insurance companies" section.

During complaint handling, the sound recordings are retained by the Insurance Company for five years. The Insurance Company retains the complaint and the reply provided for a period of five years, and shall make them available at the request of the authorities.

Legal basis for data processing

The legal bases of data processing in relation to handling insurance contracts, registering insurance contracts, and telephone customer services are the followings: the consent of the data subjects; the Act LXXXVIII of 2014 Section 135; the Act C of 2000 Section 169. In case of online contracting or contracting via telephone, the legal bases of data processing are the Act XXV of 2005 Section 2 and the Act CVIII of 2001, Section 13/A. Data in relation to a client's health condition shall only be processed with the expressed written consent of the data subject, in accordance with the Act XLVII of 1997.

The legal basis for data processing in relation to customer complaints is the Act LXXXVIII of 2014 Section 159.

In case of restrictive economic measures (embargo) imposed by the United Nations, the European Union, or other relevant organisations, the legal basis for data processing is the legitimate interest of the Insurance Company and the compliance with its legal obligation.

The data subject rights and exercising these rights

- 1. The data subjects' rights include the followings:
 - a) The client has the right to request access from the controller regarding his/her personal data;
 - **b)** The client has the right to request the rectification of inaccurate personal data or to have incomplete personal data completed;
 - c) The client has the right to request from the controller the erasure of personal data or the restriction of processing his/her data;
 - d) The client has the right to object to the processing of personal data;
 - e) The client has the right to lodge a complaint with a supervisory authority (NAIH);
 - f) The client has the right to data portability; and
 - g) The client has the right to prohibit the usage of personal data for direct marketing purposes.
- a) Upon the request of the client, the Insurance Company shall provide information in writing on any and all Personal Data of him/her within 15 days about the followings:



- the source and categories of personal data;
- the purposes and legal bases of data processing;
- where possible, the envisaged period for which the personal data will be stored, or, if not possible, the criteria used to determine that period;
- the recipients or categories of recipient to whom the personal data have been or will be disclosed;
- the name and address of the Data controller, and the issues relating to processing.

The Insurance Company shall provide these information free of charge, if the client (natural person) has not submited a request on the same data within the scope in the same year. In other cases, a reasonable fee can be charged taking into account the administrative costs of providing the requested information.

In addition to this, at the client's request the copy of the personal data shall be made available.

- b) If a data concerned is inaccurate, the client shall have the right to request and have it promptly updated.
- c) The Insurance Company erase the personal data without undue delay if one of the following grounds applies:
 - the personal data are no longer necessary in relation to the purposes for which they were collected; or
 - the data subject withdraws consent, and there is no other legal ground for the processing;

unless, the data is for the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claims, or for compliance with a legal obligation.

The Insurance Company erase the personal data without undue delay for compliance with a legal obligation to which the controller is subject, or if the personal data have been collected in relation to the offer of information society services referred to the Act CVIII of 2001 section 8 paragraph 1.

The client shall have the right to obtain restriction of processing from the controller where one of the following applies:

- the accuracy of the personal data is contested by the client, in that case restriction applies for a period enabling Controller to verify the accuracy of the personal data concerned;
- the processing is unlawful, and the data subject opposes the erasure of the personal data and requests the restriction of their use instead;
- the controller no longer needs the personal data for the purposes of the processing, but they are required by the data subject for the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claims;
- the data subject has objected to processing pursuant to Article 21(1) pending the verification whether the legitimate grounds of the controller override those of the data subject;
- the data subject has objected to processing, in that case restriction applies for the period during which it is verified whether the legitimate grounds of controller may override those of the client.

Where processing has been restricted, such personal data shall be processed with the data subject's consent or for the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claims or for the protection of the rights of another natural or legal person or for reasons of important public interest of the Union or of a Member State. A data subject who has obtained restriction of processing pursuant shall be informed by the controller before the restriction of processing is lifted.

d) If the processing is necessary for the purposes of the legitimate interests pursued by the controller or by a third party, the data subject shall have the right to object, on grounds relating to his or her particular situation, at any time to processing of personal data concerning him or her, including profiling based on those provisions.

The controller shall no longer process the personal data unless the controller demonstrates compelling legitimate grounds for the processing which override the interests, rights and freedoms of the data subject or for the establishment, exercise or defence of legal claims. The Insurance Company examine the claim within 15 days and if it finds it a reasoned objection, the Company shall inform the Client about the decision in writing.

Should any complaint arise regarding the processing of the personal data, we undertake the obligation to inform our client on the right to object or submit a complaint orally (in person, by telephone) or in writing to the **Data controller of Colonnade**



Insurance S.A. (email: dpo@colonnade.hu, Mailing address: 1426 Budapest, Pf.: 153)

e) The client shall have the right to lodge a complaint before the supervisory authority (**NAIH**; H - 1055 Budapest, Falk Miksa 9-11.; Mailing address: 1363 Budapest, Pf. 9.; Phone number: (+36) 1 391 1400, Fax: (+36) 1 391 1410, E-mail: ugyfelszolgalat@naih.hu, Web: naih.hu) about the handling his or her complaint or objection relating to the personal data carried out by Controller, or if the client finds any violation relating to the processing of the personal data or an immediate risk of that.

The client shall have the right to submit the claim to the Court. Cases related to data protection fall within the scope of regional courts. Litigation depending from the plaintiff's choice may be initiated before the regional court competent for the plaintiff's permanent or habitual residence.

f) The data subject shall have the right to receive the personal data concerning him or her, which he or she has provided to a controller, in a structured, commonly used and machine-readable format and have the right to transmit those data to another controller without hindrance from the controller to which the personal data have been provided. The client shall have the right to have the personal data transmitted directly from one controller to another, where technically feasible.

Further data processing activity

If the Insurance Company shall provide information to the Authority specified in Section 138, Bit having regard to the personal data, the Insurance Company shall inform the data subject about the recipient and the grounds of the data. The Insurance company shall not be authorized to notify the data subject when data is disclosed pursuant to Paragraphs b), f) and j) of Subsection (1) of Section 138 or Subsection (6) of Section 138, Bit.

Controller shall only provide the requested data in case the actual purpose and the datasets concerned are clearly indicated by the authority, and shall only provide data that is strictly necessary for fulfilling the purpose of the request.

Notification of a Personal Data Breach to the Supervisory Authority, Communication to the Data Subject

In the case of a personal data breach, Controller shall without undue delay and, where feasible, not later than 72 hours after having become aware of it, notify the personal data breach to the competent supervisory authority, unless the personal data breach is unlikely to result in a risk to the rights and freedoms of natural persons. Controller records any personal data breaches, comprising the facts relating to the personal data breach, its effects and the remedial actions taken.

Controller shall communicate the personal data breach to the data subjects without undue delay if the personal data breach is likely to result in a high risk to the rights and freedoms of the concerned data subjects.

In addition to the above, Controller takes every possible measure to avert the personal data breach in the most efficient way and to ensure the protection of personal data at the highest level.

9. OPERATIVE TIMES

OT1 - Business Trip Outside Hungary

While an *Insured Person* is on a *Business Trip* outside Hungary cover starting from the time of leaving place of residence or place of work in Hungary whichever occurs last, until return to place of residence or place of work in Hungary whichever occurs first.

Extension to OT1 - Business Trip

While an *Insured Person* is on a *Business Trip*, his or her accompanying *Partner* and *Child(ren)* will automatically be covered based on the following percentage of amount otherwise payable:



<u>Section of benefits</u> (Percentage of Sum Insured Payable)

Accidental death, disability

10% of his or her *Sum Insured* for accidental death and Permanent Disability not exceeding S\$50,000 No cover for *Temporary Partial Disablement* or *Temporary Total Disablement* and accident medical reimbursement

Rescue expenses

10% of his or her *Sum Insured* for medical expenses & emergency travel expenses not exceeding \$\$50,000 100% of his or her *Sum Insured* for rescue expenses

Other benefits
 No cover

OT2 - Business Trip Outside Permanent Country of Residence

While an *Insured Person* is on a *Business Trip* outside *Permanent Country of Residence*, cover starting from the time of leaving place of residence or place of work in *Permanent Country of Residence*, whichever occurs last, until return to place of residence or place of work in *Permanent Country of Residence*, whichever occurs first.

OT3 - All Trip Outside Hungary

While an *Insured Person* is on a *Trip* outside Hungary, cover starting from the time of leaving place of residence or place of work in Hungary whichever occurs last, until return to place of residence or place of work in Hungary, whichever occurs first.

OT4 - All Trip Outside Permanent Country of Residence

While an *Insured Person* is on a *Trip* outside *Permanent Country of Residence*, cover starting from the time of leaving place of residence or place of work in *Permanent Country of Residence*, whichever occurs last, until return to place of residence or place of work in *Permanent Country of Residence*, whichever occurs first.



10. SECTION A – PERSONAL ACCIDENT

Section A1 - Accidental Death

If an *Insured Person* sustains a *Bodily Injury* which within two years solely and independently of any other cause results in death, the *Insurer* will pay the *Policyholder or Beneficiary* the benefit shown on the *Schedule* subject to the conditions below.

The total benefit payable under this Section A1 will be paid in excess of any benefit actually paid under Section A2 - Disability, if the *Accidental* death arises from the same *Bodily Injury*.

If an *Insured Person* sustains *Burns which* solely and independently of any other cause, results in death, the *Insurer* will pay the *Policyholder*, or the *Beneficiary* twice benefit shown on the Schedule.

The benefit payable for Accidental death will be increased by 2% per Child up to a maximum of 10% of the benefit.

Conditions applicable to accidental death:

- 1) If an Insured Person disappears and after 365 days it is reasonable to believe that death resulted from Bodily Injury, and the Insured person is declared dead by the competent court or authority, the accidental death benefit shown on the Schedule will be paid provided that the Policyholder signs an agreement that if it later transpires that an Insured Person has not died, any amount paid will be refunded to the Insurer.
- 2) Death or Disability resulting from exposure to severe weather conditions will be considered to have been caused by Bodily Injury.
- 3) The benefit for Accidental death for an Insured Person who is a Child will be limited to 3.000.000.-HUF except where an Insured Person, aged between 16 and 18 years of age at the time of sustaining Bodily Injury, is an Employee.
- 4) If an Insured Person is not covered for Accidental death the Insurer will not pay any benefit for Accidental Death (Section A1) or Disability (Section A2) until at least 13 weeks after the date of the Accident and the Insurer will only then pay if the Insured Person has not in the meantime died as a result of the Accident.
- 5) If a claim exceeds the Scheduled Flight Accumulation Limit or the Any One Accident Limit shown on the Schedule, the Insurer will pay an amount which is proportionately reduced until the total does not exceed the limit shown on the Schedule.
- **6)** If an Insured Person is over 80 years of age the benefit will be reduced to 20% of the Sum Insured shown on the Schedule or 10.000.000.-HUF whichever is less.

Section A2 – Disability

If an *Insured Person* sustains a *Bodily Injury* which solely and independently of any other cause results in *Disability, Loss of Limb or Loss of Sense*, the *Insurer* will pay the *Insured Person* or *Beneficiary* the benefit shown on the *Schedule* subject to the conditions set out below.

Should the *Insured Person* is confined to wheelchair (as a result of bodily injury during the operative time) the *Insurer* will pay the cost of the reasonable house or vehicle modification expenses up to 500.000 HUF. This benefit will be in addition to any amount paid Disability.

Definitions Applicable to Section A2:

Loss of Limb

- In the case of a leg:
 - a) loss by permanent physical severance at or above the ankle or
 - **b)** permanent and total loss of use of a complete foot or leg.



• In the case of an arm:

- a) loss by permanent physical severance of the four fingers at or above the meta carpo phalangeal joints (where the fingers join the palm of the hand) or
- **b)** permanent and total loss of use of a complete arm or hand.

Loss of Sense:

Loss of Eye

Permanent and total loss of sight:

- a) in both eyes if the Insured Person is officially confirmed to be blind.
- b) in one eye if the degree of sight remaining after correction is 3/60 or less on the Snellen Scale.

Loss of Speech

Total and permanent loss of speech.

Loss of Hearing

Total and permanent loss of hearing.

Disability:

Permanent Total Disability

Disability which totally prevents an Insured Person from working in their usual occupation for the Policyholder which in all probability will continue for the remainder of their natural life.

Permanent Partial Disability

A permanent disability benefit payable as a percentage of the *Sum Insured* under Item 4b, shown on the *Schedule*, depending on the degree of permanent disability. The benefits payable for specific disabilities are shown in the table below:

Permanent severance or permanent total loss of use (including anchylosis) of:			
a)	one thumb	30%	
b)	forefinger	20%	
c)	any finger other than forefinger	10%	
d)	big toe	15%	
e)	any toe other than big toe	5%	
f)	shoulder or elbow	25%	
g)	wrist, hip, knee or ankle	20%	
h)	lower jaw by surgical operation	30%	
Considerable loss of osseous substance of (definite and incurable condition):			
i)	skull in all its thickness, surface of:		
-	at least 6 sq. cm	40%	
-	3 to 6 sq. cm	20%	
-	less than 3 sq. cm	10%	
j)	shoulder	40%	
k)	two bones of the forearm	30%	
l)	thigh or both bones of the leg	50%	
m)	knee-cap	20%	
n)	Shortening of lower limb by		
-	at least 5 cm	30%	



-	3 to 5 cm	20%
-	1 to 3 cm	10%
o)	Total incurable insanity	100%
p)	Loss of one arm, one leg or one eye	100%
q)	loss of both eyes, or loss of 2 or more limb, or	
loss	of one and and one limb	100%
r)	loss of hearing in both ears	100%
s)	loss of hearing in one ear	100%

t) Permanent disability which is not listed above, the Insurer will pay up to a maximum of 100% of Permanent Partial Disability of the *Schedule*.

Any *Permanent Partial Disablement* payable under item t) will be assessed by considering the severity of the disablement in conjunction with the stated percentages for the specific types of disablement mentioned above. The *Insured Person's* occupation will not be a relevant factor.

When more than one form of disablement results from one *Accident* the percentages from each are added together but the *Insurer* will not pay more than 100% of the *Sum Insured* under Disability.

If a claim is payable for loss of or loss of use of a whole part of the body a claim for any component of that part cannot also be made.

The amount payable for anchylosis of the fingers (other than thumb and forefinger) and of the toes (other than the big toe) shall be 50 % of the compensation which would be due for the loss of those limbs.

Conditions applicable to Section A:

- 1) If an Insured Person disappears and it is reasonable to believe that death resulted from Bodily Injury, and the Insured person is declared dead by the competent court or authority, the benefit shown on the Schedule will be paid provided that the Policyholder signs an agreement that if it later transpires that an Insured Person has not died, any amount paid will be refunded to the Insurer.
- 2) Death or Disability resulting from exposure to severe weather conditions will be considered to have been caused by Bodily Injury. If an Insured Person is not an Employee then Item Permanent Total Disability will be defined as "Permanent Total Disability which totally prevents an Insured Person from working in gainful employment of any and every kind which in all probability will continue for the remainder of their natural life". No benefit will be payable under Temporary Disability.
- 3) If an Insured Person is not covered for Accidental death the Insurer will not pay any benefit for Accidental Death or until at least 13 weeks after the date of the Accident and the Insurer will only then pay if the Insured Person has not in the meantime died as a result of the Accident.
- **4)** If a claim exceeds the *Scheduled Flight Accumulation Limit* or the *Any One Accident Limit* shown on the *Schedule*, the *Insurer* will pay an amount which is proportionately reduced until the total does not exceed the limit shown on the *Schedule*.
- 5) When more than one form of *Permanent Partial Disability* results from one *Accident*, the percentages from each are added together, but the *Insurer* will not pay more than 100% of the *Sum Insured* shown under *Permanent Partial Disability*.
- **6)** If a claim is payable for loss of or loss of use of a whole part of the body a claim for loss of any component of that part cannot also be made.



7) If an Insured Person is over 80 years of age the benefit will be reduced to 20% of the Sum Insured shown on the Schedule or 10.000.000.-HUF whichever is less.

Exclusions applicable to Section A

- 1. The Insurer shall not provide insurance services if the Personal Injury or Death, Invalidity, or Medical Expenses incurred or contributed to by:
 - a) Illness (not due to bodily injury), or
 - b) any naturally occurring condition or degenerative process, or
 - c) any gradual cause.

11. SECTION B - TRAVEL

Section B1.1 – Medical and Emergency Travel Expenses

If an *Insured Person* sustains *Bodily Injury* or *Sickness* during the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance* the *Insurer* will pay the *Policyholder* or the *Insured Person* for *Medical Expenses* and *Emergency Travel Expenses* reasonably and necessarily incurred as a direct results, for up to 2 years from the date of *Bodily* Injury or first diagnosis of *Sickness*, up to the *Sum Insured* in the *Schedule* in excess of any *Deductible*.

Definitions

Medical Expenses

The *Usual and reasonable costs* incurred outside Hungary, or an *Insured Person's Permanent Country of Residence*, for medical, surgical or other remedial attention or treatment given or prescribed by a *Medical Practitioner* and all hospital, nursing home and ambulance charges.

Dental expenses are covered up to the *Sum Insured* stated on the *Schedule* if they are the result of a *Bodily Injury* or unexpected and sudden pain that requires immediate treatment. The *Insurer* shall not pay any benefit for permanent crowns or artificial teeth.

Emergency Travel Expenses

The additional expenses of economy class transport and accommodation expenses incurred by an *Insured Person* and up to two persons, who need to travel to, remain with, or escort an *Insured Person* including, at the discretion of the *Insurer*, a family member or business colleague.

Condition applicable to Medical and Emergency Travel Expenses

The *Policyholder* or *Insured Person* must contact the *Assistance Service* as soon as possible if injury or illness results in the need for in-patient hospital treatment.

In the event of a valid claim under this section the *Insurer* will pay the costs of hospital in-patient medical charges necessarily incurred within the 1 month immediately following the date of return to Hungary or an *Insured Person's Permanent Country of Residence*, up to a maximum of 1.000.000.-HUF if the expenses would not be recovered by anyone.

Exclusions applicable to Medical and Emergency Travel Expenses

The Insurer will not pay any claim:



- 1) where an Insured Person is travelling against the advice of a Medical Practitioner;
- 2) where the purpose of the Trip is to receive medical treatment or advice;
- 3) within one month of the expected date of birth if an Insured Person is pregnant and Bodily Injury or Sickness has resulted from the pregnancy;
- 4) if an Insured Person is over 80 years of age.

Section B1.2 – Rescue Expenses

If an *Insured Person* sustains *Bodily Injury* or *Sickness* during the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance*, the *Insurer* will reimburse the *Policyholder*, or an *Insured Person* for *Rescue Expenses* reasonably and necessarily incurred as a direct result, up to the *Sum Insured* in the *Schedule*.

Definition applicable

Rescue Expenses

- The cost of transportation by any suitable means to an appropriate medical facility or to an *Insured Person's* home in Hungary or *Permanent Country of Residence* as recommended by the *Insurer's* appointed medical advisor in conjunction with the local attending *Medical Practitioner*.
- In the event of death, the costs of transportation of the body or ashes and the *Insured Person's* personal effects back to Hungary or *Permanent Country of Residence*.
- The costs of funeral expenses outside Hungary or an *Insured Person's Permanent Country of Residence* up to a maximum of 2.000.000, -HUF.

Condition Applicable To Rescue Expenses

The *Policyholder* or *Insured Person* must contact the *Assistance Service* as soon as possible if *Bodily Injury* or *Sickness* results in the need for in-patient hospital treatment or the possible need for emergency rescue. If rescue is not carried out by the Assistance Service, the costs of such rescue must be approved by the *Assistance Service* otherwise the costs may not be reimbursed unless it could not be reasonably expected in the circumstances to contact the *Assistance Service* and seek approval.

If the *Insurer's* appointed medical advisor and the local attending *Medical Practitioner* allow the *Insured Person's* transportation to his or her home in Hungary or *Permanent Country of Residence*, but the *Insured Person* refuses it, the *Insurer* will not be liable for any medical expenses incurred after the date the transportation could have taken place.

Exclusions Applicable To Rescue Expenses

The Insurer will not pay any claim:

- 1) where an Insured Person is travelling against the advice of a Medical Practitioner;
- 2) where the purpose of the Trip is to receive medical treatment or advice;
- 3) within one month of the expected date of birth if an Insured Person is pregnant and Bodily Injury or Sickness has resulted from the pregnancy;
- 4) in excess of 400 000 HUF as a result of an Insured Person giving birth;
- 5) as a result of the use of non-prescribed drugs by an Insured Person;
- 6) if an Insured Person is over 80 years of age.

Section B1.3 - Assistance

The network of the *Assistance Service* offices is available whenever an *Insured Person* travels within the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance*. If Medical Assistance is required at any time the **Emergency Helpline +36 1 460 1500** (24 Hour) should be called. The insurer will reimburse up to 20.000, -HUF towards the reasonable costs of phone calls to Emergency Helpline related to a valid claim under this policy.



All of the Medical Assistance detailed below is subject to the terms and conditions of this policy.

When Assistance Service is contacted for assistance, the following information should be provided:

- The Insured Person's name and the Assistance Service card number and/or Policy number
- The telephone, fax number where an Insured Person can be reached.
- The Insured Person's address abroad.
- The nature of the emergency.
- The name of the Insured Person's employer, company or organization.

The Medical Assistance services provided are:

24 hours Service

Emergency telephone lines staffed 24 hours a day, 365 days a year by multi-lingual assistance co-ordinators, experienced in the procedures of hospitals and clinics worldwide.

Medical Staff

A highly qualified team of medical consultants and nursing staff, available at any time to ensure that the most appropriate medical treatment is provided.

Medical advice and referral

Assistance Service will provide the following services to the Insured Person:

- medical advice to the *Insured Person* over the telephone.
- information about medical practitioners, and hospitals worldwide.
- arrange *Insured Person's* appointment with medical practitioners.
- arrange Insured Person's hospital admission.

Direct Billing

Where appropriate *Assistance Service* will arrange direct billing with hospitals worldwide, avoiding the need for the *Insured Person* to use the *Insured Person*'s own cash or credit card.

Air Ambulance

Repatriation or transport to a *medical institution* by air ambulance or scheduled airline or other suitable means depending on the circumstances of the case and if appropriate with a fully equipped medical team in attendance. On return, suitable transportation will take an *Insured Person* to hospital or home address whenever necessary.

Emergency Medical Supplies

Help locate and send essential medicines or medical by-products if unavailable locally.

Medical Assistance is only one aspect of the service. Assistance Service also provides the following Travel Assistance:

Assistance Service will provide information concerning visa and vaccination requirements for foreign countries.

Advice on Lost Luggage, Passport, Documents or Tickets



In the event that the *Insured Person's* luggage, passport, documents or tickets are lost or stolen while travelling overseas, *Assistance Service* will provide general advice to the *Insured Person*.

Emergency Message Transmission

In the event of an emergency or a hospital confinement, Assistance Service will keep the Insured Person's immediate family informed.

Arrangement of Hotel Accommodation

Assistance Service will provide information concerning hotel facilities, services and rates for an *Insured Person*, a replacement business colleague or family member who has travelled to be at the bedside of the *Insured Person*. Assistance Service will book the hotel room and confirm details with the hotel prior to the expected date of arrival.

Arrangement of Compassionate Visit

Assistance Service will arrange for return airfare for a relative or friend of the Insured Person to visit an Insured Person who, when travelling alone, has been hospitalised outside the Permanent Country of Residence for more than five days.

Arrangement of Return of Minor Children

Assistance Service will arrange for the return of minor children (aged 18 or under) to their Permanent Country of Residence if they are left unattended as the result of the Insured Person's Bodily Injury, Sickness, or emergency transportation

Section B1.4 - Legal Expenses

The *Insurer* will pay to an *Insured Person* up to the *Sum Insured* in the *Schedule* for *Legal Expenses* incurred by or on behalf of an *Insured Person* in pursuit of a claim for damages and/or compensation against a third party who has caused *Bodily Injury* to, or death or *Sickness* of, that *Insured Person* by an incident occurring during the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance* outside Hungary.

Definitions

Appointed Representative

A qualified lawyer or firm of lawyers appointed to act for an Insured Person.

Legal Expenses

- a) Any fees, expenses and other amounts charged by the Appointed Representative in connection with any claim or legal proceedings, including costs and expenses of expert witnesses as well as those incurred by the Insurer in connection with any such claim or legal proceedings.
- **b)** Any costs payable by an Insured Person following an award of costs by any court or tribunal and any costs payable following an out-of-court settlement made in connection with any claim or legal proceedings.
- c) Any fees, expenses and other amounts reasonably incurred by the Appointed Representative in appealing or resisting an appeal against the judgement of a court, tribunal or award of an arbitrator.



Claims Conditions Applicable To Legal Expenses

- 1) The Insured Person must first obtain the Insurer's written consent to pay Legal Expenses. This consent will be given if an Insured Person can satisfy the Insurer that:
 - a) there are reasonable grounds for pursuing the legal proceedings; and
 - **b)** it is reasonable for Legal Expenses to be provided in a particular case.

The decision to grant consent will take into account the opinion of an Appointed Representative as well as that of the Insurer's own advisers. The Insurer may also request, at an Insured Person's expense, an opinion of a lawyer or firm of lawyers on the merits of the claim or legal proceedings. If the claim is admitted, an Insured Person's costs in obtaining this opinion will be covered by this insurance.

- 2) All claims or legal proceedings including any appeal against judgement resulting from the same original cause, event, or circumstances, will be regarded as one claim.
- 3) If an Insured Person is successful in any action, any Legal Expenses provided by the Insurer will be reimbursed to the Insurer.

Exclusions Applicable To Legal Expenses

The *Insurer* will not pay for any:

- 1) Legal Expenses incurred in the defence of any civil claim or legal proceedings made or brought against the Insured Person;
- 2) fines or other penalties imposed by a criminal court;
- 3) Legal Expenses incurred in connection with any criminal act committed by the Insured Person;
- 4) Legal Expenses incurred in pursuing any claim against any travel agent, tour operator, insurer or their agents;
- 5) claim or circumstance notified more than two years after the incident from which the cause of action arose;
- 6) Legal Expenses incurred by an Insured Person making a claim against the Policyholder, the Insurer or any organisation or person involved in arranging this insurance.

Section B1.5 – Personal Liability

The *Insurer* will indemnify an *Insured Person* for any legal liability incurred by that *Insured Person* during a *Trip* during the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance* as the result of *Bodily Injury* or *Sickness* of any person, or *Accidental* loss or damage to the property of any person, up to the *Sum Insured* in the *Schedule* which is an aggregate limit for all losses under this policy occurring during each *Period of Insurance*.

Provisions applicable to Personal Liability

- 1) In addition the Insurer will pay all costs and expenses incurred with the written consent of the Insurer in connection with the defence of any claims against an Insured Person which may be the subject of indemnity under this Section.
- 2) No admission of liability, offer, promise or payment will be made without the written consent of the Insurer.
- 3) The Insurer will, if it considers it necessary, take over and conduct the defence or settlement of any claim against an Insured Person and for that purpose can use the Insured Person's name. The Insurer can conduct the defence



- however it sees fit. The Insurer can prosecute at its own expense and for its own benefit, any claim for indemnity or damages against any other persons.
- **4)** The Insured Person will give the Insurer full assistance in defending or prosecuting any claim and will provide the Insurer with any information and documents available to him.

Exclusions applicable to Personal Liability

The Insurer will not pay for any liability which is the result of:

- 1) Bodily injury to, or illness or disease of, any person who is an employee of the Policyholder or an Insured Person when injury results from their employment by the Policyholder or an Insured Person,
- 2) Liability arising directly or indirectly by or through, or in connection with, any motorised craft.
- 3) Liability arising directly or indirectly by or through or in connection with:
 - a) the ownership, possession or occupation of land,
 - b) any deliberate or unlawful act,
 - c) the carrying on of any trade, business or profession,
 - d) any racing activity,
- 4) Accidental loss or damage to property belonging to, held in trust by, or in the custody or control of the Policyholder or an Insured Person or any of their employees or any member of an Insured Person's family or household,
- 5) Liability attaching to the Policyholder or an Insured Person under an express term of any contract, unless liability would arise whether or not the express term existed,
- 6) Liability for which payment should be more specifically claimed under any other contract of insurance in the name of the Policyholder or an Insured Person,
- 7) Any claim where an Insured Person is insane or which results from an Insured Person being under the influence of or affected by drugs (other than drugs taken under the direction of a Medical Practitioner), alcohol, or solvents,
- 8) Any claim resulting from any Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS) or any AIDS related condition, or sexually transmitted disease suffered by an *Insured Person*
- 9) Liability in respect of fines, penalties or liquidated damages, punitive exemplary or aggravated damages.

Section B2 - Personal Property

If an *Insured Person* has stolen or suffers damage to *Personal Property* on a *Trip* during the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance*, the *Insurer* will indemnify the *Policyholder* or an

Insured Person for the cost of replacement or repair up to the *Sum Insured* in the *Schedule*.

If the *Insured Person's Personal Property* is temporarily lost for more than four hours during the outward journeys of the *Trip*, the *Insurer* will reimburse up to 200.000,- HUF towards the cost of buying essential and reasonable replacement items. If the *Personal Property* which has been temporarily lost becomes permanently lost and this results in a claim, the *Insurer* will deduct the amount already paid for temporary loss from the final payment.

If during the *Operative Time* an *Insured Person* loses or damages his or her passport, identification card, driver's license, car registration, visa, money, travel tickets or other essential travel documents, the *Insurer* will indemnify the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* for the reasonable and necessary costs of replacing them including additional travel and accommodation costs, up to 200.000.,-HUF.

Definition

Personal Property

Property owned by or in the custody or control of an *Insured Person*.



Carrier

Any licensed operator of a land, sea or air vehicle for the transportation of fare paying passengers.

Permanently lost property

Declaration issued by the airline company qualifying the luggage permanently lost.

Claims Provisions Applicable To Personal Property

- 1) All claims will be subject to the Insurer at its own discretion assessing the value of the claim based on the age and estimated wear and tear of the articles that form the basis of the claim.
- 2) Benefit will be paid by the Insurer in excess of any payments made by a Carrier. In the event of a claim for loss or damage in transit, the Insured Person must give immediate written notice to the relevant Carrier and/or to the relevant police authority.
- 3) When a claim is made the Insured Person must submit the following documents:
 - a) a copy of any declaration of loss, theft or damage to the relevant Carrier or police,
 - b) a copy of the relevant Carrier report or police report,
 - c) in the event of loss by Carrier original tickets and baggage slips,
 - d) a list of all Personal Property which was stolen, lost or damaged including the date and place of purchase and purchase value,
 - e) original proof of purchase of the lost, stolen or damaged items., if available,
 - f) original purchase receipts are required in the event of claims regarding goods purchased during the Trip.
 - g) Suitable proof of any actual payments made by the Carrier to the Insured Person.

Exclusions Applicable To Personal Property

The *Insurer* will not pay for:

- 1) Any item valued at more than 300.000, -HUF unless the Policyholder or an Insured Person bears the first 25% of any amount in excess of 300.000, -HUF, up to the replacement value of the item or the Sum Insured if less.
- 2) Loss due to chipping, scratching or breakage of glass, china or other fragile articles, unless due to fire, theft or accident to the conveyance in which they were being transported,
- 3) Loss or damage to sports equipment whilst in use.
- 4) Loss or damage due to:
 - a) moth, vermin, wear and tear, atmospheric or climatic conditions or gradual deterioration,
 - b) mechanical or electrical failure or breakdown,
 - c) any process of cleaning, dying, restoring, repairing or alteration,
 - d) loss of Money (as defined under Section B3), bonds, negotiable instruments and securities of any kind,
 - e) loss or damage caused by delay, detention or confiscation by order of any Government or Public Authority,
 - f) loss of or damage to vehicles, their accessories or spare parts,
 - g) Theft from a motor vehicle unless entry to such vehicle is gained by visible, violent and forcible means and theft of items in clear view,
 - h) Loss of or damage to Personal Property sent as freight or under an air waybill or bill of lading or via a courier.

Section B3 - Money

The *Insurer* will indemnify the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* for loss or theft of *Money,* or financial loss suffered as the result of fraudulent use of credit, debit or charge cards during the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance*, up to the *Sum Insured* in the *Schedule*.



Definition applicable to Money

Money

Coins, bank notes, banker's drafts, credit, debit or charge cards, phone cards, travellers' cheques, travel tickets, which belong to or are in the custody and control of an *Insured Person* and are intended for travel, meals, accommodation and personal expenditure only.

Extension Applicable To Money

Foreign currency and travellers cheques purchased for a *Trip* are covered from the time of collection or 120 hours prior to departure on the *Trip* whichever occurs last and up to 120 hours after completion of a *Trip* or until deposited or cashed, whichever happens first.

Claims Provisions Applicable To Money

In the event of a claim the *Insured Person* must give immediate written notice:

- 1) to the relevant police authority in the event of theft,
- 2) a copy of the relevant police report must be submitted when a claim is made,
- 3) police reports must be obtained in the area where the loss occurred.

Exclusions Applicable To Money

The *Insurer* will not pay for:

- 1) any loss of cash in excess of 100.000, -HUF,
- 2) loss or theft of a credit card, charge card or cash card where the Policyholder or an Insured Person has not complied with all the terms and conditions under which the card was issued,
- 3) shortages due to confiscation or detention by Customs or other Officials, error, omission and depreciation in value.

Section B4 - Cancellation, Curtailment, Missed flight and Flight Delay

The *Insurer* will indemnify the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* up to the *Sum Insured* on the *Schedule* if a *Trip* during the *Operative Time* and *Period of Insurance* has to be cancelled, cut short or altered as a direct result of any cause outside the *Policyholder's* or *Insured Person's* control.

Where the *Trip* has to be cancelled prior to departure the *Insurer* will pay for all deposits and advance payments in respect of transport and accommodation costs which are not recoverable elsewhere.

If an Insured Person sustains bodily injury or Sickness during the Operative time and the Period Of insurance due to which the Trip must be cancelled prior to departure, the Insurer will pay to the Policyholder or Insured Person for all deposits and advanced payments for travel and accommodation costs that are not refundable elsewhere up to the Sum Insured on the Schedule, in excess of any deductible.

Where the *Trip* has to be cut short following departure the *Insurer* will pay for expenses which:

- a) have been paid or will be payable, or
- **b)** become payable under contract, or
- c) cannot be recovered elsewhere.

When pre-booked travel arrangements in connection with a *Trip* have to be altered following departure, the *Insurer* will reimburse the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* for the additional costs of travel and accommodation which are not



recoverable elsewhere and are necessarily incurred to enable an *Insured Person* to continue the *Trip* or return to Hungary or *Permanent Country of Residence*.

Replacement

Where a *Trip* has to be cut short following departure, as a result of any cause outside the *Policyholder's* or an *Insured Person's* control the *Insurer* will pay for the additional costs necessarily incurred of travel and accommodation up to the *Sum Insured* shown in the *Schedule* less any amount recoverable elsewhere:

- a) to return an Insured Person to Hungary or Permanent Country of Residence
- **b)** to send a replacement to assume the duties of the original *Insured Person*.

Travel Delay

If the departure of the ship, aircraft or train on which an *Insured Person* is booked to travel in order to get to their planned destination at the commencement or completion of a *Trip* is delayed due to strike, industrial action, adverse weather conditions or mechanical breakdown, the *Insurer* will reimburse the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* for essential purchases, such as meals, refreshments or accommodation up to 15.000,-HUF per hour in excess of 4 hours delay up to a maximum of 100.000,-HUF.

Missed flight

The *Insurer* will reimburse the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* up to the *Sum Insured* on the *Schedule* for all additional reasonable travel and accommodation expenses paid by the *Policyholder* or an *Insured Person* that incur in relation getting to the pre-booked destination when the *Insured Person* is travelling from or to their country of residence and is unable to get to the final international point of departure due to the following:

- 1) Public transport service is unavailable due to adverse weather conditions, undeclared strike or mechanical breakdown
- 2) The motor vehicle used by the *Insured* directly suffers accident, breaks down or becomes unable to operate

Exclusions applicable to Missed flight section

The *Insurer* will not pay any benefit for the following:

- 1) The Insured does not leave to the international point of departure of the booked trip on time;
- 2) Mechanical breakdown of the *Insured's* own motor vehicle and the *Insured* cannot certify the motor vehicle was properly maintained;
- 3) Claims arising from pre-announced strikes.

Extension applicable to Cancellation, Curtailment, Missed Flight and Flight Delay

If an *Employee* of the *Policyholder* resigns or has his or her employment terminated more than 31 days prior to a pre-booked *Trip*, the *Insurer* will reimburse the *Policyholder* for all deposits and advance payments in respect of transport and accommodation costs incurred due to the cancellation of the *Trip*, less any expenses recoverable elsewhere.

Claims Provisions Applicable To Cancellation, Curtailment, Missed Flight and Flight Delay

Any documented evidence requested by the *Insurer* of the cause outside the *Policyholder's* and/or *Insured Person's* control which gives a rise to a claim under this Section shall be provided at no expense to the *Insurer* and shall be in such form and of such nature as the *Insurer* may prescribe.



Exclusions applicable to Cancellation, Curtailment, Missed Flight and Flight Delay

The *Insurer* will not pay any benefit if the *Trip* is cancelled, cut short or altered as the result of:

- 1) an Insured Person deciding not to travel or, if on a Trip, deciding not to continue,
- 2) redundancy or resignation of an Insured Person or the termination of an Insured Person's contract of employment within 31 days of a pre-booked Trip or once the Trip has started,
- 3) redundancy, resignation or the termination of employment of an Insured Person, once a Trip has started,
- 4) the Policyholder or an Insured Person's financial or business circumstances,
- 5) the default of any provider (or their agent) of transport or accommodation, acting for the Policyholder or an Insured Person,
- 6) regulations made by any Public Authority or Government,
- 7) Mechanical breakdown or other failure of the means of transport (if not caused by disruption of road and rail services by avalanche, snow or flood) where the departure of a ship, aircraft or train on which the Insured Person is booked to travel is delayed for more than 24 hours.
- 8) Industrial action where the departure of a ship, aircraft or train on which the Insured Person is booked to travel is delayed for more than 24 hours. The Insurer will not pay any benefit if the industrial action existed (or its possibility existed before the date on which the Trip was booked, and advance warning had been given);
- 9) an Insured Person travelling or intending to travel against the advice of a Medical Practitioner or for the purpose of obtaining treatment;
- 10) any claim for cancellation following delay of a ship, aircraft or train, if:
 - a) an Insured Person fails to check-in according to the itinerary supplied unless the failure was itself due to industrial action; or
 - b) the delay is due to the withdrawal from service temporarily or permanently of any ship, aircraft or train on the orders or recommendation of any Port Authority, Rail Authority or Aviation Authority or any similar body in any country.

Section B5 – Hi-jack, Kidnap, Kidnap for Ransom Consultants Costs, Hostage

The *Insurer* will pay 60.000, -HUF to the *Insured Person* or *Beneficiary* for each complete day that an *Insured Person* is forcibly or illegally detained as the result of a *Hi-jack*, *Kidnap* or being taken *Hostage* which starts during the *Period of Insurance* up to the *Sum Insured* in the *Schedule*. The *Insurer* will pay up to *Sum Insured* stated on the *Schedule* in respect of Kidnap for Ransom Consultant Costs.

Definitions

Hi-jack

The unlawful seizure of, or wrongful taking control of, an aircraft, ship or train in which an *Insured Person* is travelling.

Kidnap

The seizing, detaining or carrying away by force or deception of one or more *Insured Persons* (except a *child* by its parent or guardian) by a third party without the consent of an *Insured Person* and without lawful excuse.

Kidnap for Ransom

Kidnap for Ransom means any event or connected series of events of seizing, detaining or carrying away by force or fraud of one or more Insured Persons (except a child by it's parent or guardian) for the purpose of demanding monetary or financial gain.



Hostage

The detention of an *Insured Person* by a third party who threatens to kill, injure or continue to detain an *Insured Person* in order to compel a state, international organization or person to do or abstain from doing any act.

Consultant costs

Consultant Costs mean reasonable fees and expenses of the Insurer's chosen Consultants incurred during response to a Kidnap for Ransom, including but not limited to costs of travel, accommodation, qualified interpretation, communication, and payments to informants.

Exclusions applicable to Hi-jack, Kidnap, Kidnap for Ransom Consultants Costs, Hostage

The Insurer will not be liable for any claim that is the result of:

- 1) The fraudulent, dishonest, or criminal acts of the Policyholder or the Insured Person, or any person authorised by the Policyholder or the Insured Person to have custody of ransom monies. This exclusion will not apply to the payment of ransom monies by the Insured in a situation where local authorities have declared such payment illegal.
- 2) A Policyholder who has had kidnap insurance cancelled or declined in the past.
- 3) Any claim for an Insured Person within the Insured person's Permanent Country of Residence.
- 4) Any Kidnap for Ransom which occurs in Afghanistan, Algeria, Chad, Chechnya, Colombia, Congo, Iraq, Israel (West bank and Gaza), Ivory Coast, Nigeria, North Korea, Philippines, Saudi Arabia, Somalia, Sudan.

12. SECTION C – ADDITIONAL TRAVEL INSURANCE BENEFITS

Section C1 – Car key insurance

1. Definitions applicable to

The following definition is applicable only to Car Key Insurance.

Motor vehicle

Automobile or motorcycle shown in the *Policyholder's* or the *Insured's* motor vehicle registration certificate (where the registered keeper is the *Policyholder* or the *Insured*)

2. Insurance coverage:

Key Replacement: The *Insurer* will pay to the *Policyholder* or the *Insured Person* the reasonable and necessary expenses of replacing the *Policyholder's* or the *Insured Person's motor vehicle*'s stolen or lost keys and the changing of the motor vehicle's door locks. The sum insured is limited to the actual cost of the new key.

Motor vehicle break-in: The Insurer will pay to the Policyholder or the Insured Person for the reasonable and necessary



expenses of changing the *Policyholder's* or the *Insured Person's Motor vehicle*'s damaged door locks. The insurance coverage also includes the fee of the lock change.

Locking out benefit: The *Insurer* will pay to the *Policyholder* or the *Insured Person* for the reasonable and necessary expenses paid to a garage or a car mechanic that incur in order to open the *Motor vehicle* if the *Policyholder* or the *Insured Person* is locked out of the *Vehicle* due to the loss or the theft of the car key.

3. Exclusions

The *Insurer* will not pay for:

- 1) any expenses other than listed under 'Insurance coverage';
- 2) Replacement expenses of the keys of *Motor vehicles* where the registered user is not the *Policyholder* or the *Insured person*.

Other provisions

In case of claims due to *Motor vehicle* break-in *Policyholder* or *Insured person* is obliged to make official police report and submit this report to the claim.

Actions to be taken in case of claim

The *Policyholder* or the *Insured person* must provide all the invoices of the services and replacement expenses to the *Insurer*.

Section C2 - House Key Insurance

1. Insurance coverage:

- **1.1. Key replacement:** The *Insurer* will pay to the *Insured person* for the reasonable and necessary expenses of replacing the stolen or lost keys of the *Insured Person's* permanent residence. The sum insured is limited to the actual expenses paid to the locksmith for making a new key.
- **1.2. Burglary cover:** The *Insurer* will pay to the *Insured Person* for the reasonable and necessary expenses of replacing house keys and changing the door locks in case of a burglary at the *Insured Person*'s home. The insurance coverage also includes the fee of the lock change.
- **1.3.** Lockout benefit The *Insurer* will pay to the *Insured Person* for the reasonable and necessary expenses paid to a locksmith that incur in order to let the *Insured person* get in their permanent residence if the *Insured Person* is locked out of their permanent residence due to the loss or the theft of the house key.

2. Exclusions

The *Insurer* will not pay for:

- 1) Costs apart from costs above listed under 'Insurance coverage;'
- 2) Replacement costs of lost or stolen keys that are not related to the *Insured person's* permanent residence.

Other provisions

In case of claims due to burglary Insured person is obliged to make official crime report and submit a report of the denouncement.



Actions to be taken in case of claim

The *Insured person* must provide all the invoices of the services and replacement costs to the *Insurer*.

Section C3 – Parking costs

The *Insurer* will pay to the *Insured Person* up to the sum insured shown on the *Schedule* for the excess parking expenses incurred as a result of flight delay exceeding 4 hours in the direction of the *Insured person*'s country of residence due to airspace closure.

Section C4 - Child sitting costs

The *Insurer* will pay to the *Insured Person* up to the sum insured shown on the *Schedule* for the excess fees paid to a babysitter incurred as a result of flight delay exceeding 4 hours in the direction of the *Insured person*'s country of residence due to airspace closure.

Section C5 – Dog and cat boarding costs

The *Insurer* will pay to the *Insured Person* up to the sum insured shown on the *Schedule* for the excess cost of dog or cat boarding incurred as a result of flight delay exceeding 4 hours in the direction of the *Insured person*'s country of residence due to airspace closure.

Valid from August 01, 2023